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ZBA

Town of Epsom

Zoning Board of Adjustment

4/5/17
In Attendance: Glenn Horner, Chairman; George Carlson, Vice Chairman; Ricky Belanger; Alan Quimby; Gary Kitson, Alternate; Mike Hoisington, Alternate;, Andrew Ramsdell, Alternate; Darlene Phelps, Recording Secretary

Also in Attendance:  David Kingston; Rachel Strevig; Jay Hickey
7:00PM  Glenn opened the public hearing and introduced the members of the board. 

The minutes of 3/29/17 were reviewed. Glenn made a motion to approve the minutes as amended.  George seconded the motion. All in favor.  Mike and Andrew abstained as they were not in attendance on 3/29/17.
Glenn reviewed the procedure for the meeting.  Glenn noted that this public hearing was advertised in the Concord Monitor and posted in two public places.  All abutters were notified by certified mail and all return receipts were received back, except Marian Huckins’ letter was returned.  The board members noted she passed away a few years ago.

Case 2017-03 (Kingston - Var.) - David Kingston has applied for a variance to Article III (General Provisions), Section B (Pre-existing, Non-Conforming Uses), Paragraph 4 (Change and Expansion of Use) to allow for sales and repairs of additional types of vehicles similar to golf carts and to expand the sales display area for vehicles on the property.  The types of vehicle and display locations are currently limited due to conditions placed on prior variance approvals (Case 2008-09 and Case 2014-07).  The property is located on the north side of Route 4 (Dover Road) within the Residential/Commercial Zoning District and is identified on Epsom Tax Map U-6 as Lot 16.
David was sworn in and provided a letter from the property owner granting him permission to apply for this variance.  David said he wishes to expand his business beyond golf carts to other off road vehicles (UTV’s –Utility Task Vehicles and LSV’s- Low Speed Vehicles) as well as expand his display/parking area to the right side of the property, and on the lawn to the side & to the back of the property.  The “Intimidator” (UTV) is about 63” W vs. a golf cart that is 48” W.  He said the landlord will not grant permission for him to expand into the area being used by Battle CrossFit, but he’d like this board to allow this expansion for future use.  He’d also like to be able to park golf carts under the awning when it’s raining.

Jay Hickey provided a printout of Kingston’s Karts internet home page which advertises the sale of forklifts – Andrew asked if he is selling forklifts and David replied he did have a couple of forklifts, but he does not actively sell them and will update his web page.

Glenn noted that the original plan designated parking on the concrete pad only.  A change was made in which the parking area was expanded and the responsibility of designating the parking area was passed on to the Planning Board.  The plan also allowed sale of golf carts only.  David said the parking has been expanded as far as the Fire Department said was safe on the side of the building.

There was a brief discussion about the use of the property that is on only 1.7 acres and Glenn explained briefly the history of the use of this lot.  It was noted that there are a lot of golf carts outside and there is a feeling among members of the board that there are too many golf carts on the property as is.  

David said he provided a plan to the Planning Board but he does not have a copy of it.  This board never received a copy of the parking restrictions.  Glenn noted that David’s application was incomplete whereas the questions on the back side were left unanswered and explained that this board really needs the variance criteria to be answered by the applicant.  Glenn provided a list of the questions to David.
David said substantial justice is done because people come to Epsom and buy gas, buy food at Dunkin & Donuts and Wendy’s, etc.

David said this is not contrary to the public interest because he isn’t harming the environment or his neighbors.

This variance is in the spirit of the ordinance by keeping within the ordinances with a small amount of exceptions.  The property is kept clean & neat, the septic is working well, there is an adequate water supply.

David said there are only 2 businesses in the building right now, even though it is approved for 3 businesses.

David said the proposed use will not diminish surrounding property values because it is kept neat & clean and looking good.  Only nice looking items are put outside.  Anything on the pad out front or on the side is a retail vehicle that looks good. Anything that is not saleable or not in great condition is parked behind the building up close so it can’t be seen from the road, and it’s parked next to the dumpster.  Glenn said the medical building next door is the pride of Epsom and is the nicest looking building in town and it’s important that the surrounding properties are kept up with.  

As for unnecessary hardship, David said if he is unable to display the vehicles, then he is unable to sell them and loses sales.  

David said he’d really like to be able to display the larger vehicles on the concrete pad.  David explained that these UTV’s are used on farms and for recreation.  He said people come from all over and want to buy these other types of vehicles.

Glenn asked him why he has to sell more than golf carts.  David said by being more diversified they have been able to be open all year and keep people employed all year and he has not had to lay off any employees during the winter.

Rachel Strevig was sworn in and is the owner of Battle CrossFit. She said she’s been in that building for 5 years and David has been there for 2 years. Rachel said that as tenants, they don’t know the size of the property and all of the particulars about the property itself.  She feels she is hearing animosity from this board toward the property owner.  She senses tension from the board with the number of carts on his property, and thinks the board doesn’t like the way the property looks because of his golf carts and it’s next door to the “pride and joy” of Epsom.  In her opinion, the dog place across the street is an eyesore and smells.  She stated that the animosity & hatred from the board is because of previous problems with the landlord.  She said she & David work very well together and there has never been an issue with parking or any other issues.  She said she had difficulty getting approval for her business 5 years ago because of animosity toward the landlord.

Rick provided a brief history of the property for the benefit of Rachel & David.

David said he’s renting additional area behind Merrimack County Church to help store his overflow of inventory.

David stated that in order to be a dealer for the LSV’s he needs to have a NH Dealer Plate.  He applied for a dealer license and it was denied because he is not licensed by the Town of Epsom to sell vehicles.  He said he wishes someone had contacted him when they received the application from the State of NH before the denial was sent to the state. He doesn’t want to sell automobiles, but he does want to sell LSV’s. He is happy to be restricted to LSV’s and not vehicles.  LSV’s are allowed on roads up to 35 MPH; they have a 17 digit VIN and are registered with a traditional license plate. 
David said he has one ATV on his lot now that he could sell.  He would like to be approved to sell all OHRV’s (Off Highway Recreational Vehicles).  The board discussed how any type of limitation of sales of these vehicles could be enforced… by size or horsepower, perhaps?  

Glenn asked the board how they feel about the expansion of vehicle types (not expanded parking). Rick feels that David is a true entrepreneur and will sell just about anything. His concern is that David has already gone beyond his limitation of selling only golf carts and by allowing further expansion that limitation is likely to be exceeded as well.  Rick also noted his concern about tractor trailers pulling up and blocking Route 4 in order to back into the lot. David said he has no control over what the tractor trailers do… he can try to tell the drivers, but he doesn’t have control.  There is enough room for a 53’ trailer to drive all the way around the building.
Alan asked Glenn if this board were to allow the sale of different vehicles, would there be a limit of the number of vehicles on the lot at any one time.  Alan said his concern is the amount of use taking place on this very small property.
Mike reminded David that the ordinances are voted in by the townspeople, so when someone applies for a variance, we have to be able to justify why the board allowed the ordinances to be violated.

David would like to park carts & OHRV’s on the right side of the building in the grass and he would take them off the grass at the end of the day.  He also wants to be able to park the UTV’s off the concrete pad at the front of the building.  He said he intends to move inventory to his storage lot when the new vehicles arrive. He just received 12 go-carts that he wants to display and will move some golf carts to his storage lot in order to make room.
Glenn asked Jay for input.  Jay said when he received the Dealer Plate form he went to talk to David about it and advised him that with a dealer plate he would have the ability to sell cars and that is why it was denied, and that David would need to apply for a variance.  David doesn’t recall that conversation.  Jay said he has fielded complaints from people about how the property looks. Jay said sometimes it looks a little messy but other times it is cleaned up.  Jay suggested he store more vehicles at his storage lot.

David said he is aware of the issues and violations he has made in the past, but is working hard to try to keep it clean and organized. He really stressed his wish for the board to visit his property to see how clean it is.

Glenn suggested we take a brief break to see if we can find some old minutes/decisions to refer to.

8:30 PM - 8:38 PM Break
Previous Planning and Zoning Board minutes were reviewed and it was determined that originally the Planning Board allowed for displaying vehicles on the concrete pad out front, along the side of the building to the back & behind the building. Glenn feels the entire paved area around the building – on all sides – needs to be kept clear so any truck/fire truck can drive around at any time.
Andrew read from the minutes of the meeting on 8/6/14 where parking was discussed. The meeting was continued to 9/12/14 and a plan was presented that limited 12-16 golf carts parked on an angle on the side of the building in an area 83’ long.  It appears from the printout the board is looking at, that there are a lot more than 12-16 golf carts on the side.  There were also 4 and 7 spaces out back for parking.  The board assumes this was for employee and customer parking. 
David said if the board is not comfortable with the additional parking on the side of the building, he would settle for  expanded parking on the front between the sign & the concrete pad and allow the sale of the different OHRV’s he has mentioned.
David does not want to be limited to 12-16 vehicles on the side; he really needs to be able to park them all the way to the back property line.

George suggested we do a site visit. David will be out of town tonight for about 3 weeks and needs to leave this meeting very soon.  He stated he has $100K worth of inventory of go-carts on site that he’s currently not permitted to sell.  He is asking if we will approve the following tonight:  battery operated golf carts on the grass between the concrete pad & the sign and allow him to sell the other types of vehicles.  

Glenn asked the board what their feelings are about what they’d like to see…. Mike said no more parking, except maybe near the sign. He has no problem changing the kind of vehicles.   
Alan agreed with Mike but is not in favor of expanded parking.  
Ricky said no more parking.  
George said he’s fine with a couple more spots out front between the pad & the sign. 
Gary is ok with two vehicles out front. 
Andrew is undecided.  
Glenn is not in favor of additional parking.

Glenn asked what the board feelings are about allowing the sale of the other types of vehicles. UTV, ATV, go-carts and 4 wheel OHRVs.  
Rick is not in favor. 
George is ok with this.  
Gary is ok with anything but ATV’s.  
Alan is not in favor of any expansion.  
Andrew is ok with anything but ATV’s – and is specifically concerned with 4 seater ATV’s. 
Glenn is ok with anything but ATV’s.  
Glenn noted some thoughts he has had:

*painted fire line – as determined by the fire department

*dumpster emptied periodically

*non-operational vehicles be disposed of immediately or stored inside.

After much discussion going in circles, it was decided that this board really needs to have a site visit in order to come to a decision.  David will contact Glenn to set a time for site visit when he is back in town to take place before our next meeting.

George made a motion to continue to May 3.  Andrew seconded the motion. All in favor.
9:53 PM  Old/New Business

Glenn said he attended an Economic Development Meeting on Tuesday night. He provided a brief summary of the meeting. He is looking for someone from the ZBA to go to the next one on May 2nd.  

9:56 PM  George made a motion to adjourn.  Gary seconded the motion. All in favor.

